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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 29 JUNE 2010
Membership

	*
	G Butland 
	*
	G L Mitchinson

	*
	W J C Dick
	*
	M J Page

	*
	N Edey
	*
	J W Pike

	*
	C Griffiths
	*
	Mrs I Pummell

	*
	A M Hedley
	
	J Roberts

	*
	M C M Lager (Vice-Chairman)
	*
	A Turrell 

	*
	M J Mackrory
	
	T C Smith-Hughes (Chairman)

	*
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	*
	J A Young (Vice-Chairman)


(* present)
Councillor David Finch, Cabinet Member for Finance and Transformation Programme was also in attendance. 

The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

Hannah Cleary, Governance Officer

Colin Ismay, Governance Manager
26.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillors J Roberts and T C Smith-Hughes. 
26.
Declarations of Interest 
Councillor Lager declared a personal interest as a member of the Improvement East Efficiency Panel in relation to 6 (Transformation Programme Scrutiny Review). 

27.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 27 April 2010 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
28.
Membership of the Committee 
The Committee noted report ES/12/10, subject to the following corrections:
1. Councillor M Mackrory to be shown as a Member of the Committee
2. Councillor M C M Lager to be shown as a Vice-Chairman of the Committee
29.
Terms of Reference
The Committee noted report ES/13/10, subject to the following amendments. For clarity, the updated terms of reference are set out below:

	Committee
	Scope

	Executive Scrutiny Committee 

(16 Members)
	(i)
To consider called in decisions.

(ii)
To scrutinise the financial arrangements and performance of the Council including considering the budget and accounting processes, the External Auditors’ Annual Report and the Head of Internal Audit’s Annual Report and Plan.

(iii) To scrutinise overall performance against the Corporate Plan.

(v)   To scrutinise any area of the Council’s service provision or performance deemed appropriate by the Committee, particularly those areas which affect the whole Council, save that it cannot scrutinise any issue which a Policy and Scrutiny Committee has scrutinised in the immediately preceding 12 months without the agreement of the Scrutiny Board.
(vi)    To contribute to the delivery of the  Council’s objectives by generating reports and specific recommendations for policy, process or service improvement, particularly in relation to the overall strategic direction, programmes, policies and priorities of the Cabinet and of Council; Legal Services, Emergency Planning; Procurement; IS and technology including Contact Essex (operational issues); Value for Money in performance management; Change Management and “Improving our Services”; Public communications and engagement including media and marketing strategy, liaison with MP’s; members support.

(vii)  In relation to (ii), (iii), (iv), (v) and (vi) above, to report and make recommendations to the Cabinet or Council as appropriate and to monitor delivery of recommendations.


30.
 Variation in the Order of Business  

The Chairman proposed a variation in the order of business taking Item 8 – Capital Receipts Report, as the next item of business, followed by Item 6 – Transformation Programme Scrutiny Review.  The remaining items would be taken in order of the agenda. The proposal was agreed. 
31.
Capital Receipts Report  
The Committee considered report ES/16/10, a report of the scrutiny review of the Performance Indicator for Capital Receipts that was carried out by the Central Services Policy and Scrutiny Committee between December 2009 and February 2010. 
Councillor Louis, Cabinet Member for Major Projects and Commercial Services was in attendance to provide an update to the Committee and answer questions. 
The report contained the following findings and recommendations:

	Findings
	Recommendations  

	That the original capital receipts target of £200 million over 5 years had been set when market conditions were more favourable.
	That the current capital receipts target is re-assessed to take into consideration the current market conditions, with a view to extending the time period needed to reach the £200 million target. 

Owner: Cabinet Member for Major Projects and Commercial Services

Implementation Review Date: October 2010

Impact Review Date: April 2011 

	That the Council has an office consolidation strategy to reduce the use of office floor space by 25% over the next four years. 
	That a Member-led Property Board is established to assist by taking a high level interest in the office consolidation strategy. 

Owner: Cabinet Member for Major Projects and Commercial Services

Implementation Review Date: October 2010

Impact Review Date: April 2011


Councillor Louis advised that a new property strategy was under development as part of the Transformation Programme. It had the objective of reviewing the future options for the Council’s property portfolio, and it was envisaged that this would be completed in autumn 2010. The £200 million capital receipts target would also be reviewed as part of this work. The project had strong links with New Ways of Working (NWoW) and the implementation of the Target Operating Model (TOM), which were seeking to reduce the amount of property held by the Council. 
The project will be tracked and managed by the existing Transformation governance structure, which consists of a property Board, whose membership includes Councillors Finch, Hume, Martin and Louis. Councillor Louis drew attention to the recommendation made in the report to establish a Member-led Property Board. 

The Committee asked if the property strategy could be made available to the Committee. Councillor Louis agreed that a report could come to the Committee in the future. 
Councillor Pummell asked if the review would deal with vacant and at risk properties. Councillor Louis explained that options to co-locate, dispose or purchase would be agreed by March 2012.

Councillor Mackrory welcomed the thrust of the report and added that these matters were long standing issues that needed to be progressed at a quicker pace. 

Councillor Edey asked about the eight sites referred to in the report as being under offer in early 2010 had been completed before the end of the 2009/10 financial year. Councillor Louis agreed to take the question away and provide this information at a future meeting.
The Committee accepted the report and agreed that an update on the property strategy would be presented at a future meeting. 
32.
Transformation Programme Scrutiny Review 
At their last meeting, the Committee agreed that Graham Tombs, Executive Director of Commercial Services, and Andy Fairchild, Director of Customer Services would be invited to give presentations around One Essex and the development of shared services and the future of customer interface arrangements. 
Graham Tombs, Executive Director of Commercial Services and Ricky Fuller, Assistant Director, Corporate, Commercial and Property Group were in attendance to give a presentation to the Committee around the shared services opportunities for Essex County Council.
Graham explained the contextual background behind the shared services objectives, as being the imperative to do more with less, whilst maintaining or enhancing performance standards as a driver for transformational change.
The Council wanted to centralise and optimise common functions such as professional support services (finance, legal and HR), transactional processing (payroll, ordering and invoicing), procurement, asset and facilities management and performance and change management. The Council’s legal services had already been very successful in gaining business from the private and public sectors.  

Formal discussions had been initiated with ‘One Essex’ partners-District and Borough Councils, the Police and Fire Authorities and Health. Formative discussions with other potential partners such as other County Councils that bordered Essex had also commenced. Other Local Authorities that had already implemented some shared services had been approached to enable the Council to learn from their experiences. 
IBM, as the Council’s contracted partner, had been commissioned to undertake a diagnostic review, which had led to the establishment of a business case for ‘Project Co-Efficient’ that would endeavour to deliver best practice improvements in financial professional services with a forecast annual benefit of £1.3 million. The diagnostic review also delivered a further proposal to develop a business case for changes to payroll with indicative benefits of £800,000 per annum. 

The key principles for working together had been established through dialogue with partners, and included the importance of both horizontal and vertical collaboration. 
Every ‘One Essex’ partner (District and Borough Councils, Essex Fire Authority, Essex Police Authority, Southend and Thurrock Unitary Authorities) had been invited to complete a self assessment ‘appetite’ template, designed to ascertain the strength of belief in sharing services. Twelve completed templates have been received to date, meaning two authorities did not respond. 
Early areas of focus for shared services include operation services (waste), property, ICT, revenues and benefits, regulatory services, civil parking enforcement, professional services, procurement and emergency planning. Potentially significant savings could be achieved through joining up the waste collection services of Basildon, Brentwood and Castle Point. The future involvement of unitary authorities was being explored, although some already had contractual arrangements with private sector companies. Other opportunities with London Boroughs were also being explored. 
Graham set out the governance structure for shared services, the cycle of meetings and membership of the various groups and boards. The aim of the governance structure was to share sovereignty and build collaboration. 
The partnership had secured Regional Improvement and Efficiency Partnership (RIEP) funding to support a joint property review, joint civil parking review and a first phase data analysis. Jacobs Ltd, a consultancy firm, is conducting a review into the first phase, focussing on five areas. This review is expected to report on 21 July. 
Councillor Griffiths asked if there was a potential for jobs to be lost through the sharing of services. He also expressed concern that the ‘appetite’ surveys were self completed and could contain inaccuracies. 
Graham responded he was assured that partners acknowledged their weaknesses in their survey responses. Jacobs Ltd is carrying out a verification of the ‘appetite’ responses as part of their review.                                                                                                                                                                         The New Ways of Working (NWoW) initiatives, as part of the Transformation Programme were not just about cutting posts, but also about working differently. No cuts had yet been identified at this stage. It was important to obtain better value and improved performance, in addition to retaining good quality staff.

Councillor Butland asked who had completed the ‘appetite’ surveys. Graham explained that the returns had mainly come from officers, although he could not be sure what consultation had taken place with Members. 
Councillor Pummell asked if the ‘appetite’ surveys that were not completed would affect the outcome of the Council’s aims and objectives. Graham explained that shared services were about a coalition of the willing but arrangements would be flexible enough to accommodate late comers, as the financial and performance rewards were worthwhile. 
Councillor Edey asked about the potential for merging civil parking enforcement. Ricky Fuller responded that civil parking enforcement would be used as a pilot to assess the future opportunities to forge New Ways of Working. 

The Committee asked for a copy of the ‘appetite’ survey responses and it was agreed this would be provided. 

The Committee thanked Graham and Ricky for attending. 

Andy Fairchild, Director of Customer Services gave a presentation about the future of customer interface arrangements.

Andy explained that the Council was in the process of procuring a new website that would enable improved customer interaction and self service. It was anticipated that the new website would be ready to launch in the autumn. The current 5,000 website pages were undergoing a re-write process, with a view to condensing these to 1,000 pages. The language used on the new pages would be carefully considered to ensure it was accessible to all parts of the community, and the self-service elements would be well supported. The website will have the facility to tailor the information it provides through users inputting their postcodes. 
Councillor Finch informed the Committee that Andy had recently joined the Council, and had already delivered improvements to the Blue Badge Application scheme that had reduced the turnaround time to 4 working days, saving £750,000. 

Councillor Young asked if an equality impact assessment had been carried out on the new website and if user groups would be consulted. Andy confirmed that equality and diversity regulations would be complied with and consultations undertaken.
Councillor Metcalfe felt that the tailoring of the information given to the customer through inputting their postcode was a good idea. She asked how the Council were intending to improve the understanding of general customer enquiries. 

Andy explained that if the Council could obtain a deeper understanding of customer’s general enquiries, it would enable themes to be identified, allowing information asked for on a regular basis to made more readily available, which may avoid some simpler calls and allow more complex calls to be taken by the Contact Essex call centre. 
The Committee asked how the costs for the new website would be managed to ensure they stayed within budget. Andy responded that the cost estimations had been considered in detail, and were being monitored on a weekly basis. The tender invites were very specific and the contract very prescriptive. 
The Committee thanked Andy for attending.
The Committee agreed that Graham Tombs and Andy Fairchild would be invited to return in the autumn to provide updates on the topics discussed. 

33.
2009/10 Provisional Outturn Report  
The Committee considered report ES/15/10, with Councillor Finch and Tim Madden, Head of Corporate Finance in attendance to answer questions. 
Councillor Finch drew attention to the efficiencies and savings and net under and over-spends. Any service area wishing to carry over money into the next financial year would need to submit a stringent business case that would be carefully considered. 
The Committee welcomed the exertion of control over service areas requesting carry-forwards. Legal services had incurred an over-spend and the Committee asked how this had arisen.
Councillor Finch explained that the legal services over-spend had arisen due to non-payment by service areas for advice they had received. It had been agreed that this would be shown against legal services instead of individual service areas.
Councillor Young expressed concern about reductions in services such as the Youth Service. Councillor Finch explained that the Youth Service was discretionary and cost £15 million per annum. All spending would be being reviewed in the autumn and it was important that the Council were careful about future expenditure due to the financial pressures it was facing. 

The Committee thanked Councillor Finch and Tim Madden for attending. 
34.
Quarterly Performance Report: Performance Referrals and Improvement Plans

The Committee considered report ES/17/10, and Mark Golledge and Jenny Thurkle were in attendance to answer questions. 

Mark provided an overview of the referrals that were being made to Policy and Scrutiny Committees.

Councillor Pummell expressed concern at the number of red referrals that related to the Children and Young People Policy and Scrutiny Committee. 

Councillor Aldridge, Chairman of the Children and Young People Policy and Scrutiny Committee was invited to attend this item to inform the Executive Scrutiny Committee about the work that was being undertaken to address the concerns. The main concern of the Children and Young People Policy and Scrutiny Committee was around the time taken to assess referrals. Senior officers had been called to account at the last meeting, and a safe-guarding sub Committee had been convened to continually consider these issues. 

The Committee thanked Councillor Aldridge for providing information about the work his Committee was undertaking in relation to the areas of concern, and asked that the relevant action plans were brought to a future meeting of the Executive Scrutiny Committee.  

35.
Report of call-ins made since the last meeting 

The Committee noted report ES/14/10.

36.
Forward Look 
The Committee noted report ES/18/10 and agreed that the Vice-Chairmen would hold a meeting to consider the topics that would be taken forward from the now disbanded Central Services Policy and Scrutiny Committee. 
37.
Scrutiny Towards Excellence Action Plan 
The Committee noted report ES/19/10.

38.
Date and time of next meeting 
The next ordinary meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, 27 July 2010 at 10am in Committee Room 2. 

39.
Exclusion of the Public   

To consider whether the public (including the press) should be excluded from the meeting during consideration of an agenda item on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972).

Resolved:

That the public (including the press) be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972: (Paragraph 3 relating to the financial and business affairs of another party).

Part II (Business taken in Private)
40.
Transformation Programme Scoping Document   

The Committee agreed report ES/20/10. Councillors Young and Pummell agreed to take part in the Task and Finish Group, with further volunteers to be confirmed. 

Chairman

27 July 2010
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